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	Annual General Meeting 2015 Minutes

	What
	Ipswich Bicycle Club Committee Meeting

	Why
	2015 Annual General Meeting

	When
	7pm Monday 2 November 2015

	Where
	Greshams, 312 Tuddenham Rd, Ipswich IP4 3QJ

	Attended
	49 members signed the attendance sheet and the following committee members are referred to by initials throughout the minutes below:

Wendy Boother (WB), Tim Butler (TB), Steve Clark (SC), Steve Grimwood (SG), Mick Hearn (MH), Chris Jillings (CG), Adam Keer (AK), Ollie Jones (OJ), Matt Kerr (MK), Liz Newbery (LN), Colin Newstead (CN), Paul Rippon (PR), Mark Salter (MS), Will Taylor (WT).

	Apologised
	Via the meeting: Marie Pickess, Keith Hill, Ian Robson.

Via Facebook: Chris Parker, Gary Rutter, Paul Goldring, Jon Page, Suzanna Rosenberg, Andrew Cot, Dave Copland, Tanya Griffiths, Lee Holland.

Late: Eddie Bryant.


	Item
	
	Action

	1
	Welcome

TB welcomed everyone and reminded all those present to make sure they signed the register before handing over to SG.

	

	2
	General Summary

SG introduced TB and MH for the purpose of new members, and wished well to all those life members who could not attend tonight, including Marie Pickess as the longest serving member. 
Adam Kerr volunteered to be teller for any votes.

SG explained the running order for the meeting and how the voting in of the new committee will be managed. 


	

	3
	Last Minutes

The minutes of the last meeting on 18 November 2014 were considered and SG noted that they had been published on website for almost a year, giving everyone time to review them.
Accepting the minutes as an accurate record was proposed by Liz Newbery and agreed without challenge.


	

	4
	Chairman’s Report

SG welcomed everyone to this year’s AGM, commenting that it is always great to see so many faces, old members and new, coming together to be part of this great club. 

He introduced himself, being a member of the club for about 25 years; over those years he has seen many changes and has held many roles. 

He invited everyone to take a moment to have a look at the archive books that he had brought for display and perusal to understand a little bit more about where the Club came from and some of the history of the Club. The Club is over 100 years old and has some interesting social history. The Club is here to benefit members as a group; to learn from others.
SG explained that he took over the role as Chairman just prior to last year’s AGM “with the agreement that I would hand over at the end of this year. This gave me a very clear timescale to focus on some priorities that I felt needed to happen to ensure the continued success of our great club. 

“One of the difficulties of managing any large club is that different groups within a club can start to pull in different directions and this was something that had, to an extent, started happening.  My first task with the help of the committee was to establish a ‘Home’ for the club, somewhere we could hold Committee meetings, Social Meetings and host other functions without relying on people’s houses and venues that could make some people feel excluded from the Club’s activities. My second task was to host some activities that brought the different parts of the Club together. 

“So, how did we do? Well, I think we couldn’t have hoped for more with our relationship that has developed here at Greshams, with regular meetings and a great monthly social meeting with guest speakers that has really brought people together with new faces and friendships appearing every month and some great talks. We also established a winter training base for indoor training at the Copdock Cricket Club where we held roller racing and turbo nights. We held our first Summer BBQ that was a great success, and we attended many public events with our great Roller Racing Rig. I have to say a special thanks to Colin Newstead for his work on the Club Rollers, which made them useable by the public and to Marcus Sharp for his help through the year in manning our stand, setting up, packing away and constructing some of the displays. 
“I would like to offer a big thank you to one of our Longest Standing Club Members Keith Hill, who has been our Club Time Keeper for more years than he would wish to remember and after many years is now retiring from those duties.  However, before we congratulate Keith too much on his fine work I feel compelled to mention a small press cutting that I found in the club archives from 26 October 1963.” SG read out the details of the press cutting.
Closing his report, SG said, “I shall be handing over now to our section secretaries to report ‘briefly’ on what the club has been up to but I would like to end on the message that this Club is an amazing Club and one that has stood the test of time by being welcoming to all but also by being “One” Club and a Club where the members are together and there to support each other, learn from collective experience, and do the things we couldn’t achieve as individuals.

I’m looking forward to seeing this continue and to many more things ahead.  

“Thank you all for your support this year, I hope I’ve done an ok job, it has been an absolute pleasure.”

	

	5
	Treasurer’s Report

CJ tabled a report of the annual accounts, which was distributed prior to the start of the meeting. In summary, he said it had been another good year. The figures are a true reflection of our account as it stands currently. This years’ surplus is, in real terms, about £2000, which reflects the increased membership.
Await e-report
	

	6
	Membership Secretary’s Report

PR reported that, currently, Club membership stands at 247, which is 8 less than last year. Only 51 of these are ladies, with the largest group of members being in the 40-50 age group (110). 

We have five honorary members, the President, Tim Butler, and Vice Presidents Keith Hill, Marie Pickess, Mick Hearn and Joyce Neville.  Being the end of the Membership year not many new people are becoming members, but electing to wait until the prices change again, traditionally in November, after the AGM.
Using the British Cycling (BC) web page for joining the Club works well, but the site infers that people should be a BC member and a Club member, which is not correct. This can be overcome by giving the fees directly to the Membership Secretary, and therefore saving £1. Through the BC site, the Club Manager the Membership Secretary can send the emails and email Newsletters to all the members of the Club. This is the main reason why we use this system – to keep in touch with all members.

	

	7
	General Reports
Social Events – Matt Kerr

Matt Kerr provided the following report:

“We have had another busy social year at the club which was very well supported by members:
· December 2014 – an outing to the Olympic Velodrome with 30 plus members taking to the boards. 

· January 2015 - saw the start of the turbo and roller racing evenings at the Copdock Cricket Club, organised by SG, with help from other Club members, over 8-weeks.
· February 2015 - we saw the start of the monthly social evenings hosted by varying members from quizzes to lectures and social drinks, which we hope will continue through the next year.

· March 2015 - we had our Annual Awards Dinner at David Lloyd, where we had 90 plus members attend and we were able to award these members with trophies to show their achievements throughout the last year.

· June 2015 – Annual ride to Norwich Friday 19th – 20 members joined us for this annual road trip. 
· August 2015 – The Ride London Club ballot, organised by Adam Keer, gave some spaces and 12 lucky members were able to ride.
· August was the first club summer BBQ at Gresham’s with 80 plus members attending - a lot of whom had ridden the Crafted Classic sportive earlier, which has become a well-represented Club outing.
· September 2015 – Club represented by helping out in the Twilight and Half Marathon road running races around Ipswich which helped to promote the Club.
“All in all, another busy year, and I would like to thank all the members who took part and helped to organise the various social events that the Club have put together throughout the year.”
Media

Mark Salter provided the following report:

“Ipswich Bicycle Club makes use of the most popular forms of social media; Facebook, Twitter, Instagram and a website, which I have looked after for most of the year. Most members will have seen the Facebook pages, both closed (members only) and public, but I want to spend my few minutes to explain why a website is still a good way of communicating with people.
“Using a tool called Google Analytics, I have extracted some interesting facts about the IBC website. This covers the period of 1st Jan 2015 to today, so 10 months worth of data. In that time the website has been visited just over 11,000 times.  60% of those visits are from new visitors as opposed to returning visits.
“Breaking up sessions from a country basis sees 87.3% is from the UK as you would expect, but we have hits from all over the world with USA in 2nd place with 3.4% and a surprising 3rd place with 1.4% from Brazil. If you look at the traffic based on city that the website viewer comes from, there is no surprise that Ipswich comes out top with 42% of hits, but our neighbours in Stowmarket come in 10th place at 0.68% beaten by Brisbane and Oxford.

People are mostly using Windows desktop PC’s to view the website with Google Chrome as the most popular web browser but from mobiles it is Apple iOS that wins hands down with 65% of users with Android coming in 2nd at 31%.
“Looking at the demographics of our website users, the most popular age group are 25-34 year olds and an almost equal split between male (54%) and female (46%). Typically we are getting 37 active users per day and 160 per week.
“So, in summary, I hope you will agree that having a website is a useful tool for IBC to communicate with the outside world.”
Coaching

Adam Keer provided the following report: check emails for more detailed text
“We followed the seasons, with coaching offering a healthy 244 attendances across the year - the highest since records began, averaging 19 riders across the 13 sessions. Youth female attendance is 29, the highest ever too. 74 adults attended, showing that we can still learn. Sessions are open so more than just our Club members attend. Foxhall Heath continued as a good venue, plus Woodbridge Airfield as a new venue, with 2miles of runway and ample small roads for learning techniques. Highest attendance 53 there. This week, in the East Region contenders, 35 youngsters participated. SCRS was well supported with 142 attendances over 6 weeks despite poor weather. Thanks to all those that supported. Kirsty McLoughlan was a sad loss from the coaching team, having been a member for 18 years. AK wanted to recognise her support of the Club over this time.
Clothing

CN had nothing to add to the report included within the Finance report by CJ.

Road Race and Track
Steve Clark provided the following report:
“First off, well done to everyone who competed for the club this year.

“Grant Martin has had a phenomenal year of racing, gaining his 1st cat license. He won the Suffolk Cycle Racing Series with 117 points.  

“Youth rider, Adam Colbert, also proved strong and gained enough points for a dispensation.  We are looking forward to having him score points for us next year as he races as a senior. 

“In the ERRL Ipswich came 5th out of 34 scoring clubs with 101 points.

“In the regional ranking we came 4th with Grant as our top scorer.

“Three Ipswich riders finished in the top 10 in the Spring Scramble:

1st Jack Hardwicke


3rd Grant Martin

6th Martin Barkes
“The club is looking forward to next year’s Spring Scramble and we are always looking for more helpers.
“And finally, good luck to Jack Hardwicke who has moved to race for Strada Sport.”
Time Trials 
SG thanked Antony Birt, who had acted as our secretary for this last year, keeping the committee up to date, despite not being formally in post. 

The TT series for Tuesday nights has a meeting later today, which will be deciding the 2016 dates.

Angus Jardine reported that not many members had been participating this year and wanted to note the achievements of Simon Hance and Andy Kennedy.
Mountain Bikes
Colin Newstead provided the following report:

“2015 has seen fewer riders from the Club taking part in the summer series.  
“Our most attended rider was Jack Parrish, competing in 7 out of the 8 rounds, ending the season in 9th place overall in his age category. Given that this followed on from his commitment to the 2014/15 CycloX season too, Jack’s continued representation of the Club at events is something to be acknowledged.

“Other riders who also competed were;

Jeremy Hughes in the U12’s where he finished 26th having competed in 5/8 rounds.

Colin Newstead in the Open Male event finished 49th having completed 3/8 rounds.

Jo Newstead riding for Elmy XRT finished 7th Vet Lady having done 3/8 events.
“It would be nice to see more Club members having a go.”
Cyclo X 

Steve Grimwood provided a report to the meeting. With the new season about to start, much of this report relates to last year, and are just the highlights. Much more information and details are on the Eastern League website.
Of Senior men, Adam Keer achieved 10th overall. Jane de Bolts achieved 8th in her category. Steve de Boltz, Dave Copland, and others were also worth a mention.
Trinity Park was established as a venue for the coming season and on 29th Nov, the Club will be hosting the National Trophy Series with top riders and teams across the country competing, so it is an event well worth volunteering or spectating. For the first time, which is a scoop for IBC, the Icelandic CycloX team are coming across including their champion along with a top Belgian competitor is expected too.

Social Rides 
Will Taylor provided a report to the meeting. It has been a good year, with 40+ turning up weekly. He wanted to thank all the ride leaders coming forward to plan routes, keep everyone safe and get them home every week. 
Youths
Ollie Jones provided the following report:
“Youth / Junior numbers staying constant.
Good showing across all disciplines (Road Racing, Crits, MTB, Cross) and off the bike (social nights) - no serious TT numbers.
Some very strong results in ERRL, Jack Hardwick placed often in the top 10 and at national level. 
Good participation at national level at cross, with many in the top ten positions.
Good results at the start of 2015-16 cross season - looking to progress strongly into next year.”
Ladies 
Liz Newbery provided the following report:
“IBC women’s membership is currently at around 25%.  This is quite good but there is room for improvement.
 
“A Ladies’ Ride has been started to address the reasons why many women don’t ride in a club – confidence and family commitments. This is working very well, despite the winter weather. A Ladies’ Mechanic night also proved very successful and addresses confidence issues further. 

“Let’s not forget that amongst our 25%, many members are flying the flag competitively and being role models. Jo Newstead competes in CycloX at national level and is accompanied at local events by Jane de Boltz, Sarah Pateman, Jackie Smith, Gemma Melton & Tanya Griffiths. CycloX is a great discipline and huge fun. You can’t be scared of mud, however. 
In time trialing, Susannah Rosenberg and Jane de Boltz are winning in our local league. Again, this is a wonderful discipline and one I will be trying next year. Don’t let that put anyone off! Tanya Griffiths began riding with IBC and, proving rather good, she was signed by Starley Primal. Tanya won 4 golds and 2 silvers in the Masters National Championship this year and dons one of her stripey champion’s jerseys on her commutes, apparently! She remains a second claim member and runs WERL – the Women’s Eastern Racing League. She is an excellent, hardworking and kind supporter of women cycling and I would urge anyone interested in road racing or Time Trialing to bear her in mind and join WERL.
Jo Ringrose, aka Polly, raced the World Amateur Road Race championship this year and did very well, although is very humble about this achievement. I remember Jo’s first IBC Club ride, coming up the dreaded Bealings Hill. She was already very strong and determined and no surprise she has gone from strength to strength.
 
“As far as female involvement is concerned, the first step is getting women out riding safely and confidently; if more of our female members then feel like progressing to competition, the precedents and the support is there. IBC is not about competing. It is about riding our bikes however we choose, as long as we enjoy it. It is a members’ club – so we all have a say in what we wish from it. I am here to represent your wishes.
“Finally, thanks to the woman who keeps this Club running behind the scenes and has yet to go out on a Club ride – this will change next year.” LN presented a gift of thanks to WB in her role as Secretary for the Club.

 
SG reminded other committee members for the year and asked if anyone else wished to present a short report, as this is their moment. No one had anything to add. SG thanked everyone of them for their support on the committee throughout the year.

	

	8
	Proposals

The Committee makes the following proposals:

a) New Club rule

The Ipswich Bicycle Club shall operate as a non commercial club and shall not endorse nor promote any individual business or commercial enterprise. Club Clothing shall remain free of any commercial branding other than Manufacturers logos. Club members may offer member benefits and offers via Club media with the prior approval of the Committee. This shall be clearly offered as a “Member to Member” benefit.

SG introduced this proposal that the committee supported at their October meeting. Some other clubs have links with individual people or companies, which have their strengths and weaknesses. SG is proud that IBC is a non-commercial, non-sponsored Club and felt it was time to put this formally in our Club Rules. The proposal went to a vote and a majority for the proposal was recorded. 
b) Minor amendments to text of the Club Rules as shown in the additional tracked changes.

SG explained how all the other changes proposed were just to tidy up the text and do not affect the materiality of the rules.

He drew attention to 14(22, item 3 following the 8a item above, and the British Cycling change of rules required, item 7. If someone wins, they will only be recognised within the Club if they competed for the Club. After discussion, these amendments were carried with no objections.
It was clarified that riders should declare which club they are representing on the signing on sheet, on the BC membership portal and on the licenses issued. 

No proposals were received from the membership within the deadline for the agenda.
[Short break.]

	

	9
	Any Other Business

a) Vote for Club member of the year.

All members who signed in as attending the AGM were given a voting slip. They were handed in during the break and at the end of the meeting. The result will be announced at the forthcoming Annual Celebration.
b) Open forum

This was the opportunity for members to bring up any other business not on the agenda. There were no other items put forward or discussed.

	

	10
	Dissolution of the current committee
The Chairman dissolved the current committee.

	

	11
	Election of the new committee
SG explained and reminded all present of the arrangements for this process.

Managerial Roles.

AK confirmed this would be his last year as Coaching Secretary.

SG explained the role of Welfare Officer and how training and DBS check is required if anyone wants to take on another male Officer.

All Managerial Roles were accepted en bloc without objection.

General Positions.

There were no volunteers for Time Trial Secretary.
Paul Bird volunteered during the meeting for Mountain Bike Secretary.

SG noted there were other vacancies for general Club representative, male and female, which are open for volunteers to come forward at the meeting or at a later date. This is a good way to see how the committee works. 
Les Roper volunteered during the meeting for Male Club Representative. 
Jane de Boltz volunteered during the meeting for Female Club Representative. 
SG explained that the committee meetings are not closed and any members can attend at any time anyway. It would be useful to know beforehand so that numbers are known so just contact WB as Secretary. 
All General Positions were accepted en bloc without objection.

SG welcomed all new committee members. WB asked for their contact details to be provided at their earliest convenience. 


	

	12
	Meeting closure
SG thanked everyone for attending and encouraged to get to know committee members and closed the meeting at about 2130hrs.

	


	Role
	Current
	Name of Proposed
	1st
	2nd

	Honorary positions

	Club President
	Tim Butler
	Tim Butler
	No vote – determined by the committee

	Vice President
	Marie Pickess
	Marie Pickess
	

	Vice President
	Keith Hill
	Keith Hill
	

	Vice President
	Joyce Nevill
	Joyce Nevill
	

	Vice President
	Mick Hearn
	Mick Hearn
	

	Management positions

	Chairman
	Steve Grimwood
	Paul Rippon
	With no more than one person coming forward for each of these posts, they were all voted for en bloc and, with no objections, accepted into their roles.

	Vice Chair
	Paul Rippon
	Simon Males 
	

	Treasurer
	Chris Jillings
	Chris Jillings 
	

	Accounts Examiners
	Mick Hearn
	Mick Hearn 
	

	Accounts Examiners
	Vacant 
	Susanna Rosenberg 
	

	Club Secretary
	Wendy Boother
	Wendy Boother 
	

	Membership Secretary
	Paul Rippon
	Jo Newstead 
	

	Welfare Officer Female
	Jo Ringrose

Anne Betts 
	Jo Ringrose

Anne Betts 
	

	Welfare Officer Male
	David Boother


	David Boother

[another post available]
	

	Social & Trophy Secretary
	Matt Kerr
	Matt Kerr 
	

	Media Secretary 
	Mark Salter
	Mark Salter
	

	Coaching Secretary 
	Adam Keer
	Adam Keer
	

	Clothing Co-ordinator 
	Colin Newstead
	Colin Newstead 
	

	General positions – if any additional interest comes forward, the post will go to a vote at the AGM

	Road Race & Track Secretary 
	Steve Clark  
	Steve Clark  
	With no more than one person coming forward for each of these posts, they were all voted for en bloc and, with no objections, accepted into their roles.

The vacant posts can be co-opted by the committee later.

	Time Trial Secretary 
	Vacant  
	Vacant
	

	Mountain Bike Secretary 
	Clive Quantrill/Colin Newstead
	Paul Bird 
	

	Cyclo Cross Secretary 
	Steve Grimwood
	Steve Grimwood 
	

	Social Rides Secretary
	Will Taylor 
	Marcus Sharpe 
	

	Youth Representative 
	Ollie Jones
	Ollie Jones
	

	Ladies Representative 
	Liz Newbery
	Liz Newbery
	

	Male Representative 
	Simon Males
	Les Roper
	

	Club Representative - Male 
	Vacant 
	Vacant 
	

	Club Representative - Female
	Vacant 
	Jane de Boltz 
	


7

